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March 9, 2022 

Julian Jones, Chair 

Baltimore County Council 

400 Washington Avenue 

Towson, Maryland 21204 

Stacy L. Rodgers 

County Administrative Officer 

400 Washington Avenue 

Towson, Maryland 21204 

Re:  OIG External Report 22-008 

The mission of the Office of the Inspector General (“the Office”) is to provide increased 

accountability and oversight in the operations of the Baltimore County government (“the County”) 

by identifying fraud, abuse, and illegal acts, while also striving to find ways to promote efficiency, 

accountability, and integrity. 

In late December 2021, the Office received a complaint that a member of County Council 

(“the Councilmember”) had been sending campaign-related emails from a Baltimore County email 

address.  Specifically, the Councilmember was sending constituent newsletters from their County 

Council email address that contained a button at the bottom with the word “Donate” that when 

selected, took the email recipient to a webpage that was soliciting funds for the Councilmember’s 

political campaign.  In response to the complaint, the Office initiated an investigation.  The 

investigation consisted of interviews, including an interview of the Councilmember, and a review 

of County emails and applicable policies and laws.  

I. Applicable Sections of the Personnel Manual

Listed below are the sections from the Baltimore County Personnel Manual that are 

applicable to this complaint: 



2 

Section 1.10.1 - Electronic Communications Sent or Received by Employees 

This Electronic Communications Policy applies to all County employees. This Policy 

governs all County employees’ use of the County's electronic communications system, 

including but not limited to, electronic documents, transmissions, photographs, 

information, or messages sent or received by Baltimore County employees via any 

County computer, laptop, computer network, electronic mail system, Internet, telephone, 

voicemail system, scanner, fax machine, or any other County electronic communication 

device or system. This policy may be changed by the County at its discretion without 

prior notice. 

 Section 1.10.3 - County Business Purposes Only 

 Employees shall only use the electronic communications systems for County business 

purposes only. Personal use of the County's electronic communications systems, unless 

pre-approved by the employee's supervisor, is strictly prohibited. Any employee's 

inappropriate use or misuse of the electronic communications systems for non-business 

purposes may lead to disciplinary action, up to and including termination. Inappropriate 

use or misuse includes but is not limited to creation, display, receipt, downloading, or 

transmission of sexually explicit or discriminatory images, messages or cartoons or any 

transmission that contains ethnic slurs, racial epithets, harassment or otherwise offensive, 

defamatory or interruptive communications, unapproved personal use, or any use that 

violates any federal, state or local law. If any employee received or accesses any 

inappropriate information or communication, the employee should promptly notify his or 

her supervisor. If the employee knows the party that transmitted an inappropriate 

communication, the employee should promptly advise the other party to cease all such 

inappropriate communication. Unauthorized interception of communications by any 

unauthorized employee is strictly prohibited and is a violation of this Policy. 

Any email address that ends in the domain name “@baltimorecountymd.gov” is considered 

property of the County as are the servers used to process the electronic communications sent to 

and from a County email address.  Therefore, any communications that involve a County email 

address or a County server are covered by the Electronic Communications Policy referenced 

above.   

II. Relevant Email Account

Each member of the Baltimore County Council is assigned two email addresses that end in 

the domain name “@baltimorecountymd.gov.”  One is an individual email address that typically 

consists of a combination of the councilmember’s first initial and last name.  Access to this email 

address is limited to the councilmember.  The other is a shared email address that consists of the 

word “Council” followed by the councilmember’s district number.  The latter email address is 

considered a shared email because the councilmember and one or more members of the 

councilmember’s staff typically share access to it to communicate with constituents.   
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The complaint filed with the Office alleged that from approximately April 2021 until 

February 2022, emails were sent from the Councilmember’s shared County email address (“the 

Shared Email Address”) to constituents containing a “Donate” button that when selected, took the 

recipient of the email to a webpage that was soliciting funds for the Councilmember’s political 

campaign.  Once on the webpage, the recipient of the email could select from preset donation 

amounts of $100, $250, $500, $1,000, or $6,000, or they could type in their own donation amount 

to the Councilmember’s political campaign.  Once the amount was entered, the donor had to enter 

personal information and payment information to finalize the contribution.  For reference 

purposes, a printout of the webpage is attached as Exhibit 1.  

III. Review of the Shared Email Address Activity

Pursuant to the investigation, the Office reviewed emails associated with the Shared Email 

Address from approximately April 1, 2021 through January 28, 2022.  During that review, the 

Office identified 40 emails that appeared to have been sent from the Shared Email Address to 

various constituents between April 26, 2021 and January 18, 2022 that contained a “Donate” 

button that when selected, took the recipient of the email to the webpage referenced earlier as 

Exhibit 1.  For purposes of this report, the Office has attached only three (3) of the 40 emails as 

Exhibit 2.  Also, there were two instances in which constituents replied to the Shared Email 

Address indicating they intended to donate to the Councilmember’s political campaign.  These two 

emails have been attached as Exhibit 3.  It is unknown how many people actually donated to the 

Councilmember’s political campaign as the result of the 40 emails that were identified by the 

Office.  Also, for the reason set forth in the following section, it is possible that more than 40 

emails were sent from the Shared Email Address during the relevant time period containing the 

“Donate” button.  

IV. Interview of the Councilmember

On March 2, 2022, the Office interviewed the Councilmember.  The interview took place 

in the presence of the Legislative Counsel to the County Council.  The Councilmember provided 

the following information: 

During the relevant time period, the Councilmember, one of the Councilmember’s 

legislative aides, and a few unpaid volunteers (collectively “the Users”), had access to a third-party 

email marketing service (“the Email Service”), which was paid for by the Councilmember.  The 

Email Service was employed by the Users to send emails to constituents as well as to potential 

donors to the Councilmember’s political campaign.  According to the Councilmember, an 

overwhelming majority of the emails sent out by the Users via the Email Service were constituent-

related, meaning they pertained to matters relevant to the individuals who live in the 

Councilmember’s District.  The Councilmember estimated the Users sent out 3 to 5 weekly 

“bulletins” and one monthly “newsletter” to constituents via the Email Service.  In addition, there 

were some occasions in which the Users sent campaign-related emails via the Email Service to 

various individuals.  All of these outgoing emails were transmitted through private servers that 

were affiliated with the Email Service.  
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 Through the Email Service, the Users had the ability to do the following:  include any valid 

email address in the “From” line, enter one or more email addresses in the “To” line, and select 

from a number of pre-determined templates when designing the body of the email.  One of the 

templates utilized by the Users included a “Donate” button that was linked to a webpage that 

allowed individuals to make donations to the Councilmember’s political campaign (“the Campaign 

Template”).  For constituent-related emails, such as the bulletins and newsletters, the Users 

included the Shared Email Address in the “To” line.  For campaign-related emails, the Users 

included the Councilmember’s personal (non-County) email address or an email address affiliated 

with a political consulting firm retained by the Councilmember in the “To” line.  The 

Councilmember explained this was done intentionally because the Councilmember is aware that 

all campaign-related activity, including fundraising, needs to be kept separate from any activities 

the Councilmember may perform in their capacity as a County employee serving on the County 

Council.       

 

 According to the Councilmember, sometime in late April 2021, the Campaign Template 

referenced above was inadvertently selected by one of the Users for a constituent-related email.  

Consequently, the “Donate” button was accidentally embedded toward the end of an email that 

was sent from the Shared Email Address via the Email Service to constituents.  Over approximately 

the next ten months, each time the Users constructed a constituent-related email, the “Donate” 

button was unintentionally included, referencing how the original email had been saved by the 

system.  The 40 emails referenced earlier in the report were the result of these actions.   

 

 Also, because the Shared Email Address was used as the originating email address for these 

40 emails, any direct replies to the emails by constituents would have been sent directly to the 

Shared Email Address through the County’s server, not the Email Service’s private server.  Thus, 

when the Office reviewed the activity for the Shared Email Address for the period of April 1, 2021 

through January 28, 2022, the Office was only able to see those emails containing a “Donate” 

button that had been replied to by constituents.  Therefore, it is possible that there were more than 

40 emails that had been sent from the Shared Email Address through the Email Service that 

contained the “Donate” button.   

 

 The Councilmember explained that based on how the Email Service works, there was no 

way to know that the “Donate” button had been included in any of the emails in question unless 

one of the following had occurred:  the Users had selected the preview option prior to sending the 

email, or someone who received the email had brought it to the attention of the Councilmember or 

the Councilmember’s staff.  Neither of these occurred.  The Councilmember explained that when 

the Office contacted the Councilmember about the investigation in January 2022, steps were 

immediately taken to correct the issue.  The Office was able to verify that a sample of the 

Councilmember’s constituent-related emails in February 2022 did not contain the “Donate” button. 

 

  

V. Conclusion 

 

 Because the Shared Email Address, which is the property of the County, was used in the 

“To” line in emails containing solicitations for campaign funds via a “Donate” button, those emails 

were violations of the County’s Electronic Communications Policy.  Further, because the Shared 
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To: Julian Jones <julianejonesjr@gmail.com>
From: Council Chair Julian Jones
From Email: julianejonesjr@gmail.com
Subject: Today is Our Deadline!
Preheader:

I want to again wish you all a safe and Happy New Year as we enter
2022. I also want to give again, a special thanks to my council
colleagues for unanimously putting their trust in me to serve as the
Baltimore County Council Chairman for another term.

As your Council Chair, I will continue to work with my colleagues to
move Baltimore County in a more prosperous direction. However, in
order to continue this critical work - I need your help.

TODAY is our campaign’s major fundraising deadline, and I need your
help to continue my work as Council Chairman and keep serving the
communities of Baltimore County’s Fourth Council District.

Can you support my campaign with a contribution of $10, $25, or $50
today so our campaign can reach our goal?

You can make a secure online donation here. To reply by mail, send a
check payable to Citizens for Julian Jones, 17 W Courtland St, Ste 210,
Bel Air, MD 21014.

Thank you so much for all of your support and I look forward to the
chance to continue to serve the residents of Baltimore County.

If you have any questions, call my team at 410-838-6355.

Yours in service-

Julian E. Jones, Jr.

Chair, Baltimore County Council

https://secure.ngpvan.com/aS3X5MrEAU-BsTrDWfewow2?emci=135acb52-5872-ec11-94f6-c896650d923c&emdi=958fe4a5-6072-ec11-94f6-c896650d923c&ceid=19269094
https://secure.ngpvan.com/aS3X5MrEAU-BsTrDWfewow2?emci=135acb52-5872-ec11-94f6-c896650d923c&emdi=958fe4a5-6072-ec11-94f6-c896650d923c&ceid=19269094
https://secure.ngpvan.com/aS3X5MrEAU-BsTrDWfewow2?emci=135acb52-5872-ec11-94f6-c896650d923c&emdi=958fe4a5-6072-ec11-94f6-c896650d923c&ceid=19269094
https://secure.ngpvan.com/aS3X5MrEAU-BsTrDWfewow2?emci=135acb52-5872-ec11-94f6-c896650d923c&emdi=958fe4a5-6072-ec11-94f6-c896650d923c&ceid=19269094
https://secure.ngpvan.com/aS3X5MrEAU-BsTrDWfewow2?emci=135acb52-5872-ec11-94f6-c896650d923c&emdi=958fe4a5-6072-ec11-94f6-c896650d923c&ceid=19269094


Authority Citizens for Julian E. Jones, Jr., Gregory Banks, Treasurer

Citizens for Julian Jones

17 W. Courtland St Suite 210 Bel Air, MD 21014 United States

Donate

FOLLOW US

This email is intended for julianejonesjr@gmail.com.
Update your preferences or Unsubscribe

https://secure.ngpvan.com/aS3X5MrEAU-BsTrDWfewow2
https://www.facebook.com/julianejonesjr
https://twitter.com/julianejonesjr
https://www.instagram.com/councilmanjulianejonesjr/
https://secure.campaigner.com/CSB/Campaigns/[Campaign.ManagePreferencesURL]
https://secure.campaigner.com/CSB/Campaigns/[Campaign.UnsubscribeURL]


To: Julian Jones <julianejonesjr@gmail.com>
From: Council Chair Julian Jones
From Email: julianejonesjr@gmail.com
Subject: Today Is The Day!
Preheader:

Julian

Today is the day - Join me in the heart of Baltimore County to show
your support for my leadership and our local businesses in the
hospitality industry that have been most impacted during these
challenging times. As we recover from the devastating impacts of the
COVID-19 pandemic, we must ensure that our local businesses are not
left behind in our recovery efforts.

Click here bit.ly/JonesMiddle to purchase your ticket. Thank you for
your support! If you have any questions, call my team at 410-838-6355.

I look forward to seeing you today!

Julian E. Jones, Jr.

Chair, Baltimore County Council

https://secure.ngpvan.com/aUoCt_WAdkePxxontWhcUg2
https://secure.ngpvan.com/aUoCt_WAdkePxxontWhcUg2?emci=d60a4f49-dece-eb11-a7ad-501ac57b8fa7&emdi=94e80d12-93cf-eb11-a7ad-501ac57b8fa7&ceid=15911423


Donate

FOLLOW US

This email is intended for julianejonesjr@gmail.com.
Update your preferences or Unsubscribe

https://secure.ngpvan.com/aS3X5MrEAU-BsTrDWfewow2
https://www.facebook.com/julianejonesjr
https://twitter.com/julianejonesjr
https://www.instagram.com/councilmanjulianejonesjr/
https://secure.campaigner.com/CSB/Campaigns/[Campaign.ManagePreferencesURL]
https://secure.campaigner.com/CSB/Campaigns/[Campaign.UnsubscribeURL]


Join


Julian E. Jones, Jr.

Chairman of the Baltimore County Council


for a


Meet Me in the Middle Happy
Hour





Tuesday, July 20, 2021

5:30 - 7:30 PM





The Rec Room Patio
514 York Rd | Towson, MD 21204




Contribution Levels:


$5,000 Gunpowder River Sponsor


$2,500 Back River Sponsor


$1,000 Loch Raven Reservoir Sponsor


$500 Patapsco Sponsor


$100 Friend





Join me in the heart of
Baltimore County in support of
Citizens for Julian Jones and

the hospitality industry that has
been impacted by COVID-19.





Join Julian E. Jones for a Meet Me in the Middle
Happy Hour


 ?Take future action with a single click.

Log in or Sign up for FastAction

Amount Details Payment

Next

1 2 3

GunpowderGunpowder
RiverRiver

SponsorSponsor
($5,000)($5,000)

Back RiverBack River
SponsorSponsor
($2,500)($2,500)

Loch RavenLoch Raven
SponsorSponsor
($1,000)($1,000)

PatapscoPatapsco
SponsorSponsor
($500)($500)

Friend ($100)Friend ($100) 0.00$

http://www.julianejones.com/
https://fastaction.ngpvan.com/##whats-this


Please contribute securely online or make

checks payable to: Citizens for Julian Jones

c/o Rice Consulting 17 W Courtland Street,

Suite 210, Bel Air, MD 21014





COVID precautions will be observed.





For more information, contact Rice

Consulting at 410-838-6355 or

julianjones@riceconsultingllc.com.





Between January 1, 2019-December 31,

2022, individuals, PACs and business

entities may contribute up to $6,000 for the

2022 election cycle

http://www.julianejones.com/

Citizens for Julian E. Jones, Jr. • Gregory A. Banks, Treasurer


Powered by NGP VAN

http://www.julianejones.com/
https://www.ngpvan.com/?utm_source=act.myngp.com&utm_medium=poweredby&utm_campaign=ngpnext
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April 19, 2022 
 
Julian Jones, Chair 
Baltimore County Council 
400 Washington Avenue 
Towson, Maryland 21204 
 
Stacy L. Rodgers 
County Administrative Officer 
400 Washington Avenue 
Towson, Maryland 21204 
 
Re:  OIG External Report 22-008 – Reply  
 
 Thank you for your response dated April 16, 2022 to our External Report 22-008 dated March 9, 
2022 concerning violations of the County’s Electronic Communications Policy by a member of the 
Baltimore County Council (“the Councilmember”) who had co-mingled campaign-related materials with a 
County email address.  The Office of the Inspector General (“the Office”) would like to address several of 
the points made by the Councilmember in their response as follows: 
 
 On page 1 of your response, you highlight that there is a conflict between when the Office said the 
complaint had been filed (late December 2021) and the statement in our report that the complaint pertained 
to emails occurring between approximately April 2021 until February 2022.  You stated in your response 
“It begs the questions, how did the person making the compliant (sic) know additional emails would be sent 
in January and February 2022…”  The Office asserts there is no conflict in the dates.  The complainant filed 
their initial complaint with the Office in late December 2021 and continued to contact the Office and update 
their complaint as they received additional emails containing a “Donate” button from the Councilmember’s 
shared email account up until February 2022.  It should be noted that the emails presumably only stopped 
in February 2022 because the Office had contacted the Councilmember in late January 2022 about the 
complaint during the interview phase of the investigation. 
 
 On pages 1 and 2 of your response, you raised concerns about two inaccurate assumptions made 
by the Office when characterizing the subject emails as violations of the County’s Email Communications 
Policy.  You stated the first inaccurate assumption made by the Office was that the purpose of the subject 
emails was to solicit funds for the Councilmember’s campaign.  That statement is not true.  The Office 
never assumed the purpose of the subject emails was to solicit campaign funds for the Councilmember, nor 
did the Office state that in its report.  The Office only stated in its report that the emails in question had a 
“Donate” button in them that when selected, took the recipient of the email to a webpage that was soliciting 
funds for the Councilmember’s political campaign.  Further, examples of the subject emails were attached 
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to the Office’s report, all of which clearly showed that the main purpose of the subject emails was to inform 
the email recipients of constituent-related matters.  In addition, the Office clearly explained the 
Councilmember’s version of events as to how the “Donate” button ended up in the constituent-related 
emails.  You stated that the Office’s second inaccurate assumption was “the emails sent to constituents and 
community groups were sent by ‘Council 4’ and therefore constituted an email from a County-owned email 
address and a violation of the County’s email policy, particularly when a recipient hit the ‘reply’ button and 
the email came back through a County server.”  The Office stands by the statement in the conclusion of its 
report that “Because the Shared Email Address, which is the property of the County, was used in the ‘To’ 
line in emails containing solicitations for campaign funds via a ‘Donate’ button, those emails were 
violations of the County’s Electronic Communications Policy.” 
 
 On page 2 of your response, you express concern about “the nature and tenor of this investigation” 
and “where exactly it fits into the mission of the OIG to identify fraud, abuse and illegal acts, and identify 
ways to promote efficiency, accountability and integrity in County government.”  The Office disagrees with 
your assertion that this investigation does not fit into the Office’s mission.  To the contrary, this type of 
investigation is exactly the reason the Office exists – to reassure the citizens of the County that there is 
transparency in their County government.  In this instance, a citizen made a complaint that a public official 
was using County resources (i.e. a County email address) to solicit campaign funds, which the Office 
believed fell within the Office’s mission of holding County employees, to include elected officials, 
accountable for their use of County resources.  The Office conducted its investigation in an objective, 
thorough, and professional manner, which included gathering the relevant information and giving the 
accused Councilmember an opportunity to explain their version of what had transpired.  The Office 
concluded the investigation by writing an unbiased and factual report, which clearly detailed the 
Councilmember’s version of the events.  The Office stated in that report’s conclusion that “it does not 
appear the violations were done intentionally based on the explanation provided by the Councilmember, 
nor is there a basis for the Office to question the validity of the Councilmember’s version of what 
transpired.”  
 
 As to the statements made by you on the final page of your response about elected officials not 
being County employees in the conventional sense, and it being unclear as to how applicable the County’s 
Electronic Communications Policy is to a councilmember or any other County elected official, the Office 
directs you to Article 4 of the County Code titled “Human Resources” which defines an “Employee” as “a 
person employed by the County.”  The definition specifically excludes independent contractors and 
volunteer workers from the definition.  It does not exclude elected officials.  As such, members of the 
County’s legislative branch of government are deemed County employees.  Further, the County’s Electronic 
Communications Policy states that it “applies to all County employees” and therefore, it applies to the 
Councilmember.  As for your argument that the misuse of the County email address on a private server is 
somehow not a violation of the County’s Electronic Communications Policy, the Office disagrees.  Any 
email address ending with the domain name “@baltimorecountymd.gov” belongs to the County, and any 
use of that domain name, even by accident, for a purpose that is not solely related to County business, is a 
technical violation of the Policy.  When such an infraction occurs repeatedly over an extended period of 
time, which is what took place in this matter, it certainly warrants the Office’s involvement.   
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